Staff Union Heads for Showdown with U.N. Chief


By Thalif Deen 

February 21, 2006
The Asian Tribune
Original Source: http://www.asiantribune.com/show_news.php?id=17134

United Nations, 21 February, (IPS): The 5,000-strong U.N. Staff Union is heading for a possible showdown with Secretary-General Kofi Annan and some of his senior officials over a proposed plan to overhaul the management structure of the Secretariat in New York. 

A special meeting of the core Staff Council early this month adopted a resolution to summon a general meeting of all staffers to vote on a "no confidence" motion against Annan and his senior management. 

The resolution was adopted by a vote of eight in favor and two against, with four abstentions. Since the Staff Council was sharply divided, it took a vote on a second resolution -- this time, adopted unanimously -- under which it decided to temporarily abandon the no-confidence motion, but putting the secretary-general on notice. 

The disputed resolution, however, is likely to come up again because of staff frustration over certain elements of the proposed management changes, including outsourcing of jobs in conference services and privatization of translations and printing of U.N. documents. 

U.N. spokesman Stephane Dujarric told reporters in early February that a study on outsourcing of conference services was being undertaken by external consultants. 

"The study focused on translation and printing," he said, pointing out that currently about 20 to 25 percent of the translation workload is already being outsourced. 

Since the United Nations functions in six languages -- English, French, Spanish, Russian, Chinese and Arabic -- translations play a key role in the day-to-day operations of the Organization. 

The proposed outsourcing is meant to "make the best and most efficient use of resources", according to the Secretariat. But most staff members smell something sinister: a slow privatization of the world body. 

"The United Nations is trying to practice what the World Bank has been preaching developing nations -- privatize or perish," said one longtime staffer. 

"Politically, it is also what the right-wing, anti-U.N. neo conservatives have been preaching here in the U.S, including the conversion of the United Nations into a U.S.-style corporation with a chief executive officer as its head," he added. 

If outsourcing is a way to make the Organization more efficient, there is likely be lay-offs and reduction of staff. The Staff Union is readying for a fight. 

The final recommendations on outsourcing, which are expected to be part of a report by Annan to be released by the end of February, are to be based on "cost-benefit" analysis. 

The Secretariat has already denied rumors that the U.N.'s Joint Staff Pension Fund, which has over 30 billion dollars in assets, is going to be privatized under the proposed plan. 

Established by the General Assembly back in 1949, the Fund provides retirement, death, disability and related benefits to U.N. staffers. The Fund has been serving some 30 U.N. member organizations, with over 90,000 active participants and more than 53,000 beneficiaries. 

The Staff Union resolution also specifically rejects "any attempt to change the benefit structure or place our Pension Fund in risky investments". 

At a staff management meeting last month, there was an assurance that "should it be necessary to reduce the number of staff, it would be done via attrition or buy-outs". 

At an "extraordinary general meeting" last month, the Staff Union expressed "deep concern about the proposals and efforts to outsource a number of services currently within the Secretariat". 

The Union said such a move was "not fully in accordance" with conditions and requirements specified by General Assembly resolutions and staff-management agreements. 

Moreover, said the Union, outsourcing "will destroy the independence of the international civil service and open the door to all kinds of corrupt practices." 

Meanwhile, an audit investigation into fraud and corruption in the U.N. Procurement Service -- and relating mostly to peacekeeping operations -- has also provoked the Staff Union because U.N. staffers have been asked to cooperate with the U.S. Attorney for the Southern District of New York. 

"The secretary-general has considered the U.S. Attorney's request" and allowed staffers to be interviewed on "a voluntary basis" without waiving their privileges and immunities as international civil servants. 

The letter from the Office of Legal Affairs (OLA) also said that the United Nations "has a duty to cooperate with national authorities to facilitate the proper administration of justice." 

But in its response to OLA last week, the Staff Union sought clarification on Annan's directive which says that "the secretary-general has agreed to allow staff to be interviewed on a voluntary basis?" 

"Are the staff members being ordered to cooperate or can they decline to be interviewed?" the Union has asked in its letter to OLA. And "if the staff member fails to cooperate, would it be considered misconduct, even if the interviews are deemed voluntary?" 

The Secretariat has already placed eight U.N. staffers on "administrative leave with full pay" pending investigations. 

To allay fears of staffers, Annan said last week that "placing staff on paid administrative leave is not a disciplinary measure". 

"Management has the responsibility, however, to act decisively on any information they believe is sufficient to conclude that the Organization is at risk or that fraud, theft, mismanagement or misconduct has occurred," he explained. 

Meanwhile, a senior management official has privately warned that if and when staffers are indicted, he will make sure they are taken out of the Secretariat building in handcuffs. 

